MINUTES FOR (2) TWO PUBLIC HEARINGS 

OF THE PLANNING AND ZONING BOARD

HELD TUESDAY, FEBRUARY 3, 2015 AT 7:30 P.M.
 AT THE CITY HALL AUDITORIUM, 110 RIVER STREET


A.
PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE AND MOMENT OF SILENCE
B.
ROLL CALL
Members Present:   Anthony Sutton, Michael Dolan, John Grant, Jeanne Cervin (Vice Chair); Edward Mead, Carl Moore, Tom Nichol, Tom Panzella, Jim Quish, Ben Gettinger, (Chairman)
Staff:  David Sulkis, City Planner; Phyllis Leggett, Board Clerk
C.
1.
EXECUTIVE SESSION - Discussion of pending litigation.  Bella Properties Milford, LLC v. Milford Planning & Zoning, 1556 New Haven Avenue.
The Board went into Executive Session at 7:37 p.m. with John Berchem, City Attorney and David Sulkis, City Planner.  The Board came out of Executive Session at 7:49 pm
D.   2.
 REQUEST FOR CGS 8-24 APPROVAL – Request by D’Amato Bros. Builders, Inc. for the 



 City of Milford to accept the donation of 0 White Oaks Road (Map 75, Block 922, Parcel 23).
Mr. Sulkis:  This piece of property was left over from when a pump station was installed.  D’Amato Bros. is donating it to the City.

Motion:  By Mr. Nichol for approval
Second:  By Mr. Panzella

Discussion:  None.

Vote:  All in favor

Motion:  Passes


 3.   REQUEST FOR CGS 8-24 APPROVAL – Renewal of a five-year lease with one additional five year extension by the Milford Arts Council.
Messrs. Gettinger and Dolan recused themselves being on the Arts Council Board.

Mr. Sulkis:  This is the old firehouse on Naugatuck Avenue, which is used as an art space.  This is a renewal of the lease so they can continue to use the space.
Motion:  By Mr. Nichol for approval.
Second:  By Mr. Grant.
Discussion:  None

Vote:  All in favor.

Motion:  Passes.
E.

 OLD BUSINESS


4.
81 SHELL AVENUE (ZONE R-7.5)  Petition of David Salerno for Coastal Area Management 



Site Plan Review approval to construct a single family residence on Map 27, Block 444, 



Parcel 3, of which Rodney R. Allain Revocable Trust is the owner.
David Salerno, Compass Builders.  All the reports have been received and the adjustments have been made to the plans.
Staff:  The application is complete.

Motion:  By Mr. Quish for approval.
Second:  By Mr. Nichol. 
Discussion:  None.

Vote:  All in favor.

Motion:  Passes.
  F.
  
 NEW BUSINESS

5.    273 CHERRY STREET ( KINGS HIGHWAY CEMETERY)  (ZONE R-10) – Petition of Ray Oliver for an Amendment to a Special Permit and Site Plan Review to move a garage and dumpster location 


on Map 77, Block 813, Parcel 24, of which the Milford Cemetery is the owner.
Ray Oliver, Architect 3 Lafayette Street, Milford CT.  Reviewed the plan to change the maintenance area that had previously been approved in 2002 and swap out the dumpster area for the garage building area to be constructed in the rear of the site.  The design and construction of the garage was described.

Mr. Sulkis:  Had not comment.

Questions were presented by the Board members to which Mr. Oliver responded.

Motion:  Mr. Nichol for approval.
Second:  Mr. Panzella

Discussion:  None.

Vote:  All in favor.

Motion:  Passes

G.
  
PUBLIC HEARING – CLOSE BY MARCH 10, 2015; EXPIRES ON MAY 14, 2015

6.
530-532 BOSTON POST ROAD (ZONE CDD-1) - Petition of John Wicko for Special Permit and Site Plan Review approval to convert the second floor office space to six residential units on Map 65, Block 921, Parcel 00010C, of which Errol Van Hise is the owner.
John Wicko, Architect, 50 Broad Street, Milford, representing the applicant, Errol Van Hise.  This is an existing mixed use building near 7-11 off High Street.  Would like to change the second floor to residential use for six apartments, which is allowed in the zone.  Site has an accessory use for a rental car  amd van business, which will also be on this site.  There will be open space of 2,552 SF which is beyond what is required.  Bollards and a picket fence will be installed for safety reasons.  The parking layout was described. The site has been improved by decreasing the impervious pavement and increasing the landscape.  There is an Asian market on the ground floor.  
Mr. Sulkis:  No comments.

Questions from the Board to which Mr. Wicko responded.
Chairman Gettinger:  Opened the hearing to the public.  Asked who would speak in favor of the application:

Errol Van Hise, 42 Roller Terrace.  Spoke on behalf of the project he is proposing.
No one was present to speak against the application.

Chairman Gettinger closed the public hearing.
Motion:  Mr. Quish made a motion to approve.
Second:  By Mr. Nichol  

Discussion:  None.

Vote:  All in favor.

Motion:  Passed.
H.

CONTINUED PUBLIC HEARING  – CLOSE BY:  2/24/2015; EXPIRES ON 4/30/2015

 
7.
460 BIC DRIVE  (ZONE OD) - Petition of Garden Homes Management Corporation for Special Permit and Site Plan Review approval to construct a 257 unit, residential development, under CGS Section 


8-(30g), on Map 41, Block 301, Parcel 29, of which Garden Homes Residential, LP is the owner.
Thomas B. Lynch, Esq., 63 Cherry Street, Milford.  Issues of concern were raised by the public and the Board. 1)  Iroquois gas line; 2) Water pressure; 3) Sidewalks; 4) Traffic.
The applicant provided the Board with 32 pages of information that addressed the issues in question. 

Booster pumps will be installed in the bicycle storage room on the first floor of the building for the water pressure issue; sidewalks will be installed on Bic Drive and Naugatuck Avenue.  The Tree Commission’s comments will also be addressed.
The handout contains a letter from Steve Trinkaus dated 1/20/15 that indicates the gas pipeline issue has been addressed and is not a concern.  Miss Beda Orson of the Iroquois gas pipeline company and his letter addresses the issues she raised.  No construction on the pipeline easement; only the parking area.

Bruce Hilson, RPE, Traffic Study.  Did a traffic count at Schoolhouse Road and Route 1, as well as a commercial driveway opposite Schoolhouse Road at morning and afternoon peak periods.  He described the results of the count done between 7:00 AM and 9:00 AM and 4:00 PM to 6:00 PM on Thursday, 1/22/2015, before snow impacted the area.  Result – traffic in the areas previously stated will have no impact on the proposed apartments.
Mr. Sulkis:  Had no comments.

Discussion as to how the number of cars leaving the development were so low according to the data base that  Mr. Hilson utilizes, the ITE trip generator.  
Attorney Lynch:  Told the Board what could be built on the site in the OD Zone.  What is being proposed is less of a traffic imposition as opposed to what could be built by right.  The infrastructure was built in the 1960’s to accommodate development traffic.

Mr. Nichol asked questions concerning the proposed booster pump station and current water pressure.

Doug Hiro, Construction Manager, Garden Homes Management.  Pump station will be operational 24/7

with a maintenance system and audible alarms. 

Chairman Gettinger:  Opened the hearing to the public and read the procedure for the public to speak.  Asked if anyone was in favor of the application (no response).  Asked if anyone was opposed to the application.
Diane Whitney, Pullman and Comley, Hartford.  Represents Northeast Electronics Corp.  Sidewalk installation is very important.  Gas line has not been addressed.  Representative from the gas line should speak to the board.  Water pressure is still an issue.  The water pressure in Northeast Electronics is around

 22-24 psi.

Northeast Electronics has only 90 people on the premises for 8-10 hrs a day, with pumps that cannot increase the pressure.  Traffic is still the biggest safety issue.  There is only one driveway. The driveway is opposite from Northeast driveway.  Cannot make a left turn which indicates a problem.  Access is limited to fire protection.  Emergency access for fire protection is limited with one driveway and the density of the project.

Other building alternatives would not be approved if they present a safety issue.   Board should take into consideration the safety aspect to those in the surrounding area of this highly developed area.  Property is not suited for high density residential use.
Dottie Bateman, President, Caswell Cove Association.  Traffic safety is a major concern in the condominium development, especially with industrial traffic on the road all the time.  The property is on the same level as the traffic.  The hill will present a more dangerous situation, especially with the trucks and trailers on that road daily.  Caswell Cove has 204 units.
Emily Mones, Caswell Cove.  New resident in Milford.  Upset about the issues that will be transpiring on Bic Drive.  The ingress and egrees of the proposed development poses a traffic safety issue with the existing heavy traffic on Bic Drive.   
Joseph Coci, Mountain Development Corp., Shelton, CT.  He owns 500 Bic Drive, a 625,000 SF warehouse industrial complex, adjacent to the development site.  The Iroquois gas line runs across the boundary of the seven acre site.  Referred to the 400 apartment Avalon Housing Complex that burned down in NJ. and was totally destroyed.  He described the intensity of the fire.   How could the Milford fire responders access the complex with one driveway?  In August 2000 another Avalon development in NJ was destroyed by fire.  According to news reports a ruptured gas line in the center of the complex fed the fire.  Water pressure is an ongoing issue. Had questions related to water pressure access for emergency services.  Fairfield turned down an 8-30g development by Garden Homes because of limited ingress and egress and inadequate turning radius by fire trucks.  Mr. Coci cited additional reasons for his concerns.  As an adjacent property owner of significant sized properties in this area he did not receive any notice of this application until the sign was posted on the property.  He wants to bring in his own life safety consultant and traffic consultant to review and make recommendations to the Board.
Andrew Vargo, 293 West Rutland Road.  Spoke of how he sees the traffic in this area and the potential for increased accidents.
John Maccone, 1251 Naugatuck Ave.  Has water pressure problems in his own house with five people living there.  Where will the water booster pumps take the water pressure from for the complex?  Is the sewer pipe adequate for the sewage removal from the number of people who will be living there.  Main concerns are water and waste as health hazards. 
Cheryl Dato, 21 Wiley Avenue.  For 20 years has always had water pressure issues.  Will her water pressure diminish with the water use for the development?  Traffic on the incline of the development.  Four stories with 250 units is too large a project for the area.

Chet Schoyen, VP Audabon Manor Condominiums.  58 units in 14 buildings with an historic manor house on the property.  Traffic and industrial traffic on Naugatuck Ave going from Bic to Plains Road to the thruway are constant.  Safety is main concern for the residents who live there; some are elderly and disabled.  Emergency services have visited the complex many times.
Richard Platt, 132 Platt Lane.  No mention of the existing structure on the property, an 1850 Greek Revial house.  What will happen to it?  Does not want to lose all the old buildings in Milford that may not be in an historic district.
Sean McKenna, Caswell Cove.  Questions the traffic study results.  Health and safety will prevail for any alternative potential development.  Build individual homes instead of a dense development.
Tina Andranovich, 1564 New Haven Avenue -  Thursday in New Haven there will be an informational meeting with Hartford representatives to discuss the options of this statute and what Milford can do.
Sarah Cornwall, Caswell Cove.  Zoning from the 1960s that approved this area for development dates back 50 years.  Is that relevant for development today?  Getting off  I-95 at   Bic Drive at rush hour is a safety issue.
Chet Schoyen – Has petitions circulating against this development.
Pam Illyn, 14 Wiley Avenue – Water pressure is terrible.  Will building height affect Sikorsky’s flight plans?  

Akil Tanriguden, Caswell Cove.  Moved here from Europe two years ago.  No mention of increase to traffic due to visitors which can be calculated to 15-20% increase.     
Tatiana Murphy,  538 Popes Island Road – Traffic will go back roads through the neighborhoods to circumvent the Post Road.  Believes other people will do the same.  
Robert Healy, Caswell Cove. – Asked the Board for the definition of a Special Permit

Mr. Sulks:  Responded at the public hearing the Board could not answer questions from the public.  It could be answered after the hearing.

Mr. Healy:  Asked if a spot zone was being created for this development.

Mr. Sulkis:  Could not reply to this question but said he would do so afterwards or the applicant could do so.
Betsy Ratner, Caswell Cove – In favor of affordable housing, but this is not the right spot for this type of housing.  

Rebuttal by the Applicant:
Attorney Lynch:  Reviewed his previous statements that the application is appropriate for the site and is allowed under the State law and meets all the required statutes.  This project is appropriate for the site, location in Milford and the highway infrastructure that was developed in the 1960’s when Bic employed 1500 people.  Traffic expert verified this project will not have an adverse impact on the area.  
Read into the record a portion of a letter from Chief Healy of the  Milford Fire Department in 1985, to Mr. Contafio of Northeast Electronics, with regard to his concern about the water pressure in the area.  The booster pumps would satisfy the concerns about water pressure.  Concerns about traffic and sidewalks have been addressed.  With regard to the Iroquois pipeline, any work that will be done within the easement area will be reviewed by Iroquois.  Any work will be done under their strict guidelines and their oversight.

Attorney Lynch asked that the public hearing be closed and no additional information be accepted.   
Mr. Hilson:  Spoke to the location of the driveway in relation to the Northeast Electronics driveway.  Proposed driveway is further to the north going away from Naugatuck Ave.  Not opposite Northeast Electronics.  Closer to the gas pipeline where the parking will be.
Joseph Versteeg, Independent Fire Code Consultant, Torrington, CT.  Spoke to the issue of the single site access roadway.  The CT Fire Safety Code and CT Fire Prevention Code set forth the regulations for fire department vehicle access to any newly constructed building site.  There has never been any negative comment from the Fire Marshals’ and Fire Chiefs’ Associations or other related associations on a national or state level during any public hearing that would offset the single access road. 
Attorney Lynch:  Addressed Mr. Platt’s statement.  The Milford Fire Department asked that the house on the property be donated for Fire Department to be used for training purposes, which will be destroyed.   
Rebuttal by Public:
Akil Tanriguden:   He will contact his lawyers to find out how to stop this project.
Andrew Vargo:   Fire department trucks have to have a turning radius on site plans.  He is retired Senior Fire Inspection for Milford.
Pam Illyn:  There were not 1500 employees in the 1960s and people were bussed in from Seymour, and
used carpools.  She lived in the area and worked at Bic at that time.
Joseph Coci:  Issue of one driveway.  The concern is do firetrucks have sufficient radius to turn the trucks around.  Was this ever analyzed.
Final Rebuttal by Applicant:
Attorney Lynch:  Referred to the MFD report giving their full approval.

Chairman Gettinger:  Asked Mr. Coci what his report would cover.
Mr. Coci:  Traffic impacts and life safety impacts.  Fires in NJ housing are critical issues which  were high density, sprinklered, and of code compliant construction.  His company owns the adjacent property; a significant employer in this district.   
Chairman Gettinger:  Asked that the record be kept open for specific points.

Mr. Coci:   Life safety:  The impact of the kind of construction that is proposed; water pressure on Bic Drive; 
The access for fire trucks to the site and how a fire could be fought by the Milford Fire Department.

Mr. Panzella:  Asked for a traffic evaluation as well.
Ms. Cervin:  No information has been received from the RWA on this matter.  The information that has been received is vague.  Would like more specific answers to her questions on this.

Attorney Lynch:  It is in accordance with the building code.  The water company is providing the required amount of water in the pumps that is necessary to achieve the required psi.
Mr. Nichol:  Will there be adequate water for residents use and have enough water through the ground for fire protection?
Doug Hiro:  The water company assured Garden Homes there was enough water in the water main to supply the project.  Pumps would be a building code issue.  At this time storage tanks are not required.  Water pressure can be overcome by the pumps that are being proposed.  All the water pressure issues in the area can be solved through use of the proper pumps.  

The public hearing must be closed by February 24th.  All information would have to be received by that time.
Mr. Lynch stated the applicant would not grant an extension.  The application was on file for many months and was available for th public’s review.   Two public hearings were adequate to receive information.

The public hearing will be kept open to February 17, 2015.

[A brief recess was taken from 9:59 to 10:05 pm.]
I.    LIAISON REPORTS – None.

J.
   REGULATION SUBCOMMITTEE – Update on newly proposed regulation changes.
Mr. Grant:  The subcommittee met tonight.  Proposed changes will be submitted to the Board for their review at the next meeting.  The subcommittee will hold another meeting on February 17th to review the flood regulations.

K.  
    APPROVAL OF MINUTES – (1/20/2015)
Motion:    By Mr. Quish to approve.
Second:   By Mr. Sutton.
Discussion:  None.

Vote:  All members voted in favor of approving the Minutes of the 1/20/2015 meeting)
L.
CHAIR’S REPORT 
Ms. Cervin:  Spoke about the last meeting on Shell Avenue which was incomplete.  The regulations state was is required to present to the Board so they can make a decision.  Things have changed in the past months with staff and how it relates to the Board.  The Board has not been informed as to the new changes.  Concerned about the Board’s authority and autonomy.  Board should be a part of any procedural or other changes that impact them.
Chairman Gettinger:  How will the Board participate in whatever changes that are going to be made and have input in them.  Wants a general understanding of what is happening. 

Joseph Griffith, Director, DPLU – Appreciates the Board’s concerns.  Looking to refine the procedures that are in place.  Not referring to changing the regulations, codes or statutes. Would like to put through a review and refinement process that is put in writing, which will be reviewed by the required staff and make changes, if necessary.  Would then go to the Planning and Zoning Board for its feedback.  Finally, as the procedures are documented and formalized they are properly implemented.  
Chairman Gettinger:  Could the Board assume the old procedure for a CAM review is still in place until a new procedure is established.  

Mr. Griffith:  Yes.

Ms. Cervin:  Would like a board representative be a part of the process of creating the procecedure.
M.
STAFF REPORT – None.
Motion:  
To adjourn by Mr. Dolan
Second:  
Mr. Sutton
Vote:  

All members voted in favor of adjournment at 10:20 p.m.

The next meeting will be held on Tuesday, February 17, 2015

Phyllis Leggett 







Phyllis Leggett, Board Clerk
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